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The Chair, Ms. Barbara Owens, called the Board of Education to order in regular session at 7:30 p.m.   Ms. Betsy Leech led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

Chair, Ms. Barbara Owens asked for Adjustments to the Agenda.  Ms. Mary Grace Bright asked that the Flexible Use of Mentor Funds be added for discussion.  Mr. Sidney Scott asked that the Board go into Closed Session following the regular Board Meeting.  

Chair Owens asked the audience for Public Expression Requests.  Many parents of Pitt County Schools’ students participating in the Talented and Gifted Program expressed their concerns for budget cuts in the TAG Program.  They shared how the TAG Program had encouraged their children to perform above and beyond their grade levels in reading and math.  Many wanted monitors on the AIG identification and delivery process, AIG summer programs, and needs of the high achieving students met as well as the exceptional children’s needs were met - including the high school level.   Dr. Katie O’Connor, a parent and AIG Coordinator for East Carolina University, stated the State School Board was preparing to make changes in the AIG policy to include more contact time with the students, curriculum changes, nurturing programs at the K-2 level, and better monitoring and assessment methods.

Public Information Officer, Ms. Heather Mayo, and Vice-Chair, Ms. Mary Grace Bright, worked together to recognize and award certificates to many Pitt County Schools’ students who received various awards at the district and state levels.  At the Eastern Regional Math Fair held at East Carolina University March 14, 2008, several students were recognized:


-  Shay Cole from C.M. Eppes Middle School received Honorable Mention for 


    his project – “Let’s Talk: Understand Your Cell Phone Plan Options.”

-  Adrian Thananopavarn from W.H. Robinson received First Place Honors at the

   Eastern Regional and the State Math Fair for his project –  “Fractal Fun.”

-  Nicholas Kowalski from South Greenville received First Place Honors at the

   Eastern Regional and the State Math Fair for his project – “The South 

   Greenville Math Trail, Finding Along the Way”.

-  Aakash Ghandi from Hope Middle School received First Place Honors at the  

   Eastern Regional and the State Math Fair for his project – “Journey to the 

   Fourth Dimension”.

The second recognition of the evening was Ms. Susan Warren from Stokes Elementary School, who was named the Pitt County Schools 2007 Outstanding Elementary Mathematics Teacher.  Ms. Warren has been a teacher for ten years and helped develop the fifth grade instructional and pacing guides for Pitt County Schools.  Using a variety of resources and techniques to teach math effectively, she believes the textbook is only another resource, not the backbone of her math classroom!

The last recognition of the evening was for Pitt County Schools’ students who were winners at the State Science Fair sponsored by the North Carolina Science Teachers Association:


-  Grady Coleman Bailey from Wintergreen Intermediate School received the


   Exemplary Award in the Elementary category for his project – “Which Type of 

   Flowerbed Covering Makes the Best Drought Buster?”


-  Aakash Ghandi from Hope Middle School received First Place in the Junior


   Biological category for his project – “The Effect of Playing Stringed Instruments

   on the Human Phalanges.”  His project also received a nomination for the 


   Society for Science Middle School Program and the Discovery Education Young


   Scientist Challenge.


-  Melissa Ann Buckingham from D. H. Conley High School received Honorable


   Mention in the Senior Physical Science category for her project – “Calculating

   The Distance for a Bounce.”


-  William Joshua Biddlecome from D. H. Conley High School received Second


   Place in the Senior Physical Science category for his project – “Carbon Dioxide

   In Automobile Exhaust.”


-  Taylor Elizabeth Clark from Sadie Saulter Elementary School received the 


   Young Scientist Award for Unique Research Presentation for her project –


   “Do You Inherit Your Fingerprint Patterns from Your Parents?”

Congratulations to everyone for outstanding achievements!

For the Spotlight on Teaching and Learning, Superintendent, Dr. Beverly Reep, introduced Ms. Pat Clark, Principal of Hope Middle School, who spoke regarding Hope’s new 2008-2009 school project, “One School, One Book”.  Ms. Clark and Ms. Tracie Below, Media Coordinator at Hope Middle, shared that the Staff at Hope had read together Teaching Reading in Middle School during the 2007-2008 school year.  The idea was presented at the Middle School Conference where the need for improving reading in the curriculum, but making it a fun experience for all was presented as a challenge for all who attended.  For the 2008-2009 school year, it has been decided that all staff members and students will read the book Rules together.  Rules is the story of a student named Catherine who has an autistic brother.  There will be set times to read – some readings will be aloud in a group, other readings will be on an individual basis.  Following the readings, papers will be written regarding how a special needs child effects the family or what fear developed while reading the book, and pictures will be drawn to accompany the story.  Ms. Clark and Ms. Below are excited about the project, and hope that bonding of school staff and students will occur as a result.

Upon motion by Mr. Michael Dixon and second by Ms. Marcy Romary, the Board unanimously approved the Consent Items.  Included on the Consent Agenda were minutes of the meetings held April 21, 2008, the Regular Personnel Report for the month of May, 2008, and the Annual Personnel Action Report.

Under New Business,  Mr. Dick Tolmie, the Board’s representative on the Technology Task Force, discussed with Board members the results of the Technology Task Force findings on the purchasing of computers to begin to get all schools to the standards deemed appropriate.  The bid proposals for the computers were discussed with both the Finance and Facility Committees.  Mr. Tolmie stated funding for these computers would come from Capital Assets, which can only be for used for large capital improvements or construction.  This funding cannot be used for operating or instructional costs.  Mr. Tolmie stated there were approximately 5800 computers in the schools – some donated by the PTA or supporters.  Over 2000 of these computers are equipped with Windows 95, 98 or 2000 on them.  Mr. Tolmie stated the Task Force had received six bids from various companies, and that the Committee recommended Dell as the computer of choice to place in the schools.  Mr. Jeff Smith, Director of Technology, stated the cost of $683.09 would include the Dell computer set up, Windows XP sp2 with Vista Business license, Office 2007, a five-year warranty, imaging, asset tagging, installation, asset recovery, and technician certification.  Mr. Tolmie also stated that Dell would donate one free Dell 5210n laser printer for every one hundred computers purchased.  

Comments from various Board members included total number needed and the cost for all being replaced, lease purchase versus buying computers, disposal of old computers and giving back to the community, and a rotation schedule being set up for updating computers.  Mr. Michael Cowin, Assistant Superintendent of Finance, stated leasing of the computers would come from operating expenses, which would be another factor in the operating budget.  Also, he stated that added interest should be a consideration on leasing equipment.  Mr. Jeff Smith stated Dell would dispose of the old computers and looks for ways to help the community by donating usable computers when appropriate. It was also stated that the Department of Public Instruction gives details on disposal of computers.  Superintendent, Dr. Beverly Reep, stated that these new computers would be ready for the planned change from SIMS to NC WISE in January of 2009 so teachers would have tools in place for the change over.  All Board members were in favor of the recommendation and thanked Mr. Tolmie and the Technology Task Force for their hard work on this matter.

Chair Barbara Owens presented and recommended to the Board four Resolutions regarding top priorities of this Legislative Session from the North Carolina School Board Association.  


-
School Board fiscal accountability


-
School calendar flexibility


- 
Sales tax refund exemption


-
Out-of-State scholarship students

Upon motion by Mary Grace Bright, second by Jill Camnitz, the Board unanimously approved the Resolutions as presented.  

Ms. Delilah Harris, Associate Superintendent for Human Resources, asked for the Board’s approval on changes to the Flexible Use of Mentor Funds.  Ms. Sheridan Holstein, Coordinator for the Beginning Teacher Support Program, explained the Flexible Use of Mentor Funds regarding mentor pay changing from the present $125 per month to twice a year payments of $625.00 in January and $625.00 in June.  This would reduce accounting costs, document time if a mentor or beginning teacher was on leave of some sort during the first or second semester with necessary pay adjustments indicated, and cut down on the number of checks needed.  The second change would be if the number of beginning teachers at a school site requires the assignment of one beginning teacher to anyone other than the lead mentor, the pay will be $625 per year payable twice a year: $312.50 in January and $312.50 in June.  It was suggested that the allotment for mentor pay be increased so that with the increasing numbers of beginning teachers, the extra mentor pay would not have to be taken from local funds.  Ms. Jill Camnitz moved, second by Betsy Leech, that the changes be accepted as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Superintendent, Beverly Reep, wanted it clearly understood that the money used to buy the new computers was from Capital Assets, not Instructional, Operational, or Local Funds used to operate the schools or pay salaries.  

Dr. Reep also thanked the many parents who came to support the Talented and Gifted Program.  She reassured everyone that the TAG and STRIDE Programs were not going to be eliminated; that the programs were being observed for the most equitable services possible to benefit all Gifted and Talented students.  Dr. Reep also stated that in our partnership with East Carolina University, we all need to call our Legislature representatives and ask for financial support for the proposed changes in the Gifted and Talented Program guidelines.  

Many Board members expressed thanks to the parents present supporting the Talented and Gifted Program.  Before any decisions are made regarding changes in the TAG Program, Board members would like to discuss the program in various schools.  As many parents wanted to know who to contact regarding funding needs, they were told the budget request for increased local funds had been given to the County Commissioners who would make a decision regarding the amount of funding given to Pitt County Schools for the 2008-2009 school year.  Board members also congratulated Ms. Heather Mayo and Ms. Pat Clark for great presentations during the meeting.

Upon motion by Ms. Mary Grace Bright and second by Mr. Michael Dixon, the Board voted unanimously to enter closed session to: (1) consider the qualifications, competence, performance, condition of appointment of a public officer or employee or prospective public officer or employee; or hear or investigate a complaint, charge, or grievance by or against a public officer or employee [N.C.G.S. §143-318/11(a)(6)].
A brief closed session meeting was held.

Upon returning to open session, total consensus by the Board was given to pay an employee for past services rendered as deemed appropriate after consultation with Human Resources.  

Ms. Jill Camnitz, second by Mr. Dick Tolmie, made motion to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried unanimously.  








Respectfully submitted,








________________________








Ms. Barbara Owens, Chair








_________________________








Dr. Beverly B. Reep, Superintendent
